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 In this section, please describe the proposed work.  

Background 
 
Abrysvo, a Pfizer-developed bivalent pre-F subunit vaccine against respiratory syncytial virus (RSV), showed robust efficacy in phase III trials 
against lower respiratory tract infection among infants born to individuals vaccinated during pregnancy at 24-36 weeks gestation. 
However, vaccine recipients experienced a higher level of preterm births and preeclampsia compared to those who received placebo. 
Although the safety signal was statistically not significant, a phase 3 trial of a similar pre-F subunit vaccine by GSK was discontinued due an 
increase in pre-term infants to vaccinated mothers.  This safety issue does not appear to occur in vaccinees from high income countries. 
 
The vaccine obtained regulatory approval from the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and European Medicines Agency (EMA) in early 
2023. FDA stipulated a restricted gestational age window of 32-36 weeks. Pfizer is also pursuing licensure in other countries, including 
South Africa. 
 
Recognising the significance of these findings, the WHO Strategic Group of Experts on Immunization (SAGE) will discuss RSV vaccination in 
March 2024. SAGE has expressed the need for a risk-benefit analysis of maternal RSV vaccination in several countries, including at least one 
currently eligible for support from Gavi, the Vaccine Alliance. National immunization technical advisory groups (NITAGs) in several 
countries (including South Africa) are also considering recommendations about maternal RSV vaccination. 
 
Proposed approach 
 
We will conduct risk-benefit and cost-effectiveness analyses of maternal RSV vaccination. Because the units of risk (potential disbenefit) 
and benefit are different, we will use a dashboard approach showing possible positive and negative health consequences of RSV in 
quantitative terms. Some of the outcomes may include: recurrent respiratory illness, bronchopulmonary dysplasia, prematurity, RSV-
associated LRTI, RSV hospitalization and RSV HDU/ICU admission. However, we will also include generic measures (all-cause hospital 
admission, DALYs and deaths) that will allow comparison between the two. The outcomes to include with the dashboard will be decided in 
discussion with the Advisory Group, but with special weight given to input from the WHO SAGE Secretariat for phase 1 of the work, and to 
members from South Africa and Kenya for phase 2 of the work. 
 
The work will take place in three phases, to meet the timelines of different decision makers: 
 
Phase 1: Work to inform WHO SAGE 
 
We will prepare a report for WHO SAGE on the risk-benefit of maternal RSV vaccination in South Africa and Kenya. This will build on our 
previous cost-effectiveness model of RSV vaccination in South Arica and Kenya, updated to include the latest phase III trial results (Koltai et 
al.). The previous model used recent health and economic burden of disease data collected by South African and Kenyan teams as part of a 
BMGF-funded project. However, the model will be expanded to cover many of the outcomes listed above (not all may be feasible within 
the time scale). 
 
The potential pre-term birth risk due to vaccination will be informed by the phase III trial data from South Africa, where the strongest 
safety signal was seen. We will explore scenarios with an age restriction on vaccination (e.g. after 32 weeks gestation, as imposed by US 
FDA) and those without. 
 
Phase 2: Work to inform South African and Kenyan NITAG 
 
South Africa’s National Advisory Group on Immunization (NAGI) has convened an RSV subgroup and is likely to consider a recommendation 
about maternal RSV vaccination in 2024. To advise the subgroup and main committee, we will work with the South African team to conduct 
a more extensive cost-effectiveness and risk-benefit analysis. Depending on the needs of NAGI and time availability, the extensions may 
include (i) prevention of all cause LRTI, (ii) consideration of programmes using RSV monoclonal antibodies instead of vaccination, (iii) 
determining the threshold price for each intervention to be cost-effective.  
 
The Kenya National Immunisation Technical Advisory Group (KENITAG) is also interested in this work, although with less definitive 
timelines, so we will conduct a similar analysis for Kenya in collaboration with the Kenyan team. 
 
Phase 3: Work to inform Gavi 
 
We will extend the cost-effectiveness and risk-benefit analysis to other Gavi eligible and Gavi transitioning countries, extending the 
previous work conducted to inform Gavi decision-making (Li et al). 
 








